MINUTES of MVCC Liaison/LADOT/CD11/LAPD Meeting, January 12, 2011


The bi-monthly meeting of the MVCC Transportation Committee’s Liaison Sub-Committee for representatives of LADOT/CD11/LAPD was called to order at 10:20 a.m. on Wednesday, January 12, 2011 at the office of Councilman Bill Rosendahl, in Room 201 at 1645 Corinth Ave., Los Angeles, CA 90025.  The meeting was chaired by Linda Guagliano (MVCC Liaison) and attended by Michael May (LADOT Western District Transportation Engineer), Len Nguyen (CD11 Field Deputy), and Officer Joe Pollack (LAPD West Traffic Division).

 Attendees signed the attendance sheet and unanimously approved the Minutes of the November 10, 2010 meeting.  Agenda items were then discussed as follows.


LADOT Agenda Items:
 Old Business –

Item #1:  Discussing adequacy of street lighting on Sawtelle Blvd. between Palms and Stanwood, where a pedestrian was killed by a car in March 2010 while crossing the street at night, Len N. reported that there are 14 lights on the south half of this stretch of Sawtelle and 15 on the north half, and that the lights appear brighter on the west side of the street, the side where the pedestrian was hit.  Len talked with Ken Hamilton at the University Housing project and Hamilton said they will try to boost the lighting on the street side of the project to increase visibility of pedestrian foot traffic and persons crossing the street.  Officer Pollack added some details about the accident: the victim was elderly and was lagging behind his companions, who were crossing the street to the east side from where they had parked their car on the west side, and he had stepped out from between parked cars when he was struck by a car traveling south.  In that scenario, brighter street lighting might not have prevented the accident.  [No further action by this Committee at this time.]

Item #2:  A follow-up report on extending the red curbs to increase visibility at two intersections, Pacific Ave. and Wade St. and Pacific and Wasatch Aves., was not available at this time because Michael M., now the new (and only) Transportation Engineer in the West District office, had not yet located notes made by his predecessor, Mo Blorfroshan, who said at the Nov. 10th  meeting, when this request was made, that he would look at both locations and make a recommendation.  Len N. suggested extending the red curbs the length of one parking space on the east side of Wade and the east side of Wasatch.  (Note:  Officer Pollack phoned Linda G. after the meeting to say he looked at the Wasatch intersection and thought longer red curbs there would not cure any visibility problem.) [Tabled for a further report at the next meeting.]  

New Business – 


Item #1:  Regarding a request that the 2-way STOP signs posted on Clover Ave. at Butler and on Rose Ave. at Butler, also caution drivers that cross-traffic on Butler does not slow or stop at these inter-sections. Michael M. said that the vehicle code does not allow other signs to be posted on STOP signs, but he will check the signs policy to see if there are exceptions or how such a warning could be posted.  He took a copy of the stakeholder’s e-mail request with him.  [Tabled for a further report at the next meeting.]         

Other Agenda Items 

Old Business – 


Item #1:  Reporting on progress by CD11 staff in problem areas identified by residents and traffic committees where oversized and overnight vehicle parking is occurring on residential streets, Len N. said that CD11 is continuing to follow up on the MVCC Board’s 10/12/10 Policy Motion.  He received a petition from Renee Marcus for restricted parking and is verifying the signatures.  Sr. Lead Officer Drake Madison (Tom Wicks’ successor) is working on two letters to restrict parking on residential streets in his command area.  Len has told P.A.T.H. [People Assisting The Homeless] that he and CD11 will work with them on their program.  Councilman Rosendahl had a Venice town hall meeting where some homeless people vowed revenge for any restrictions; the Councilman said people must really be helped to better conditions and not oppressed, but some restrictions are necessary.  [Tabled for a CD11 progress report at the next meeting.] 
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Item #2:  The speed trailer survey conducted last year on McLaughlin between Palms and Woodbine was accidentally erased during a computer upgrade, but Officer Pollack will see about doing a new one to monitor speed and driving safety in this block where traffic merges into one lane.  [Tabled for LAPD report at the next meeting.]  
Item #3:  LAPD monitoring of alley cross-traffic which fails to stop before crossing Wasatch Ave. in the block between Venice Blvd. and Pacific Ave. had not been conducted, but Officer Joe Pollack will make it a priority item.  Len N. said he traveled east on the alley on a midweek afternoon, but encountered almost no traffic.  Officer Pollack will monitor the alley during commuter hours, when southbound drivers drive it westbound as a detour to avoid heavy traffic on Centinela south of Venice Blvd.  [Tabled for LAPD report at the next meeting.] 

Item #4: Reporting on whether repair/repaving of Warren Ave., to resolve safety issues caused by tree roots protruding through the pavement, has been scheduled in the 2011-12 fiscal fiscal year budget, Len N. said that he has talked to budget director Mark Antonio Grant, who would not commit, said it is still to be determined, and that right now CD11 is busy with pothole repairs.  Street Services has priced the work but there is no commitment for this fiscal year.  Len will continue to press for a commitment.  [Tabled for a CD11 progress report at the next meeting.]

Item #5:  Following up Steve Wallace’s complaint about vehicles owned by a parking regulations scofflaw on McLaughlin Ave., Len N. visited the scofflaw’s house and spoke with the him. The formerly  unregistered truck now bears a current registration.  Len also found illegal dumping in front of the house and advised the owner to call 3-1-1 for pickup, but the owner seemed reluctant, so Len made the call himself.  However, he will recheck the house again for dumping.  [No further action by this Committee.]  


Item #6:  Following up on a complaint from residents about recent repaving on Wasatch between Westminster and Windward which was left with lumpy and uneven asphalt, Len N. notified Street Services about the complaint and they said the repairs were adequate and repaving will not be done.    [Resolved.] 


New Business – 

Item #1:  Responding to a request from a stakeholder that Beethoven St. between Venice and Palms Blvds. be included for resurfacing in the 2011-12 fiscal year budget. Len N. will look into it and report back at the next meeting.  [Tabled for a CD11 report at the next meeting.]  

The meeting was adjourned at 11.35 a.m.  The next bi-monthly MVCC Liaison/LADOT/CD11/LAPD meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, March 09, 2011 at 10:00 a.m. at Councilman Bill Rosendahl’s office at 1645 Corinth Ave., Room 201, Los Angeles, CA 90025.

Submitted by Linda Guagliano,
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